COUNCIL MEETING

MONDAY, 4 NOVEMBER 2002 AT 6.45 PM

PRESENT:
The Mayor (Councillor Toole), Councillors Aldersey, Atkinson, Bain, Bloxham, Boaden, Bowditch, Mrs Bowman, Mrs Bradley, Collier, Mrs Crookdake, Dodd, Ellis, Farmer, Firth, Fisher (L), Mrs Fisher, Mrs Geddes, Ms Glendinning, Glover, Graham, Guest, Hodgson (G), Jefferson, Joscelyne, Knapton, Mrs Mallinson, Mallinson (J), Ms Martlew, McDevitt, McMillan, Mitchelson, Morton, Mrs Parsons, Mrs Pattinson, Prest (G), Mrs Prest, Robinson, Mrs Southward, Stevenson, Stothard, Mrs Styth, Watson (A), Ms Watson, Weber, Weedall and Wilson.

C.177/02
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Hodgson (B), King, Ms Quilter, Mrs Rutherford and Rutherford (K).

C.178/02
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting of the City Council held on 10 September 2002 were signed by the Mayor as a true record of the meeting.

C.179/02
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Boaden declared a prejudicial interest in accordance with the Code of Conduct for Members in respect of Planning Application 02/0723 St Martin's College, Fusehill Street, Carlisle.  He stated that his interest was in respect of his employment.

Councillor Stevenson declared a prejudicial interest in accordance with the Code of Conduct for Members in respect of his employment as a lawyer in the item of business relating to the Development Brief for the Cosmo, Sites A and B, Central Avenue, Carlisle. 

Councillor Prest (G) declared a personal interest in accordance with the Code of Conduct for Members in respect of the item of business relating to the Development Brief for the Cosmo, Sites A and B, Central Avenue, Carlisle.   He stated that his interest was in respect of the business interests of a friend.

C.180/02
ANNOUNCEMENTS

(a) The Mayor

The Mayor welcomed back Councillor Southward to her first Council meeting following her recent illness.

The Mayor reported that he had received many compliments from members of the public with regard to the City Council's Fire Show on 2 November 2002 and paid tribute to the professional approach and efforts of City Council staff in organising the Fire Show Event.

The Mayor reported the receipt of a letter from the 1st Battalion King's Own Royal Border Regiment stationed in Cyprus extending the warmest Arroyo day greetings to the Mayor and the Council.

The Mayor informed the Council of a forthcoming Mulled Wine evening in aid of the Mayor's Charity to be held at Crosby Lodge on 8 December 2002.

RESOLVED - That the Town Clerk and Chief Executive write to staff involved in organising the City Council Fire Show on 2 November 2002 expressing the Council's appreciation for their efforts.

(b) Leader of the Council

The Leader indicated that there were no announcements which he wished to bring to the notice of the Council.

(c) Members of the Executive

There were no announcements from Members of the Executive.

(d) Town Clerk and Chief Executive

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive submitted apologies from the City Solicitor and Secretary who was absent due to illness.

C.181/02
QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC 


AND PRESENTATION OF PETITIONS AND DEPUTATIONS

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported that no questions, petitions of deputations had been submitted by members of the public to be dealt with by the Council.

C.182/02
QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE CITY COUNCIL

(A)
Pursuant to Procedure Rule 11.2, Councillor Guest asked the following questions to the Portfolio Holders as indicated below.

(1) Questions to Councillor Mrs Geddes (Corporate Resources)

(i) "Do you accept and support, as Portfolio Holder, the recommendations laid out in the Customer Services Review?"

(ii) "Do you agree that the recommendations made in the Review are in the best interests of Council Tax Payers and the Council's interface with them?"

(iii) "What will you be doing to take this Review forward to a satisfactory conclusion and its implementation?"

Councillor Mrs Geddes responded by agreeing to the first two questions and indicating that the recommendations in the Review would be considered by the Executive and dealt with as part of the budget process.

(2) Questions to Councillor L Fisher (Strategy and Performance)

(i) "Do you, in your capacity as a Portfolio Holder, concur with the reply made by Councillor Geddes?"

(ii) "If not, why, and what would you propose as an alternative to Councillor Geddes' proposals?"

(iii) "What measures will you be taking to convince fellow Executive Members of this Review's significance and recommendations?"

Councillor Fisher agreed with the first question and indicated that his fellow Members of the Executive did not need to be convinced of the Customer Contact Review's significance and recommendations and he reminded Councillor Guest of the Council’s objectives of putting customers first and achieving equality of service.

(3) Questions to Councillor Stevenson (Finance and Resources)

(i) "What do you anticipate will be the impact of Carlisle's population decline on this year's (2003/4) budget proposals?"

(ii) "What will be the financial impact of LSVT on this year's (2003/04) budget proposals?"

Councillor Stevenson indicated that it was difficult to answer the impact of Carlisle's population decline on the budget proposals as the Local Government Finance System was still to be put in place.   However, under the former Local Government Finance System, the reduction would mean a loss to the City Council of approximately £100,000 in grant.  Councillor Stevenson indicated that the net cost of LSVT to the Council would be approximately £580,000.  The Council had accepted that there would be a budget shortfall arising from the Large-Scale Voluntary Transfer and had budgeted accordingly.  However, the Council had not anticipated an increase of £80,000 in respect of National Insurance Contributions and the effect of the increased pay award for staff.

(4) Questions to Councillor G Prest (Infrastructure, Environment and Transport)

(i) "What is your response to the fall in Carlisle's population contrary to the 4% increase predicted in the last County Structure Plan?"

(ii) "How will this affect future large-scale house building in the district?"

(iii) "What impact do you expect this migration to have on the next County Structure Plan (currently being formulated)?"

Councillor Prest indicated that figures showed that the population of Carlisle had fallen by approximately 1,100 or 1.1% to a new figure of 100,800. The figures worked on until recently were a population of 103,000.  He cautioned however that the Census provided a snapshot only and commented on the impact of the development at Kingmoor Park together with the growth of Higher Education in the City which could lead to an increased population for the City.  Councillor Prest commented on the Draft Regional Planning Guidance which had recognised the reduced level of demand for housing in Carlisle and had recommended a change from the 70/30 urban/rural split to an 80/20 urban/rural split and commented on the national targets for brownfield development.

(5) Questions to Councillor Firth (Economic Prosperity)

(i) "Do you agree that an ATM (cash dispenser) situated in Botchergate would contribute to the economic prospects of the area and the sustainability of the new development?"

(ii) "What measures will you be taking to promote the case for the above?"

Councillor Firth agreed that an ATM cash dispenser would be beneficial and commented that there was already a cash dispenser in the "Mood" Nightclub which was available between the hours of 11.00 am and 2.00 am.  He added that an application had been received to install a further ATM cash dispenser in Kwiksave in Botchergate.  In response to further questions from Councillor Guest, Councillor Firth added that the management of "Mood" had confirmed that clients did not need to pay an entry fee in order to use the cash dispenser.

(B)
Pursuant to Procedure Rule 11.2, Councillor Aldersey asked the following questions to Councillor Ellis (Portfolio Holder Community Activities)

(i) "Can Councillor Ellis explain why after three years there has been very little discussion by the Executive or Overview and Scrutiny Committee about drink and drugs on the estates of Carlisle, and has the promised First Problem Solving Exercise ever taken place by the Community Safety Group?  Would the Chairman now agree to bring a report on this subject to his Committee?"

(ii) "Do you share my concern over the condition of "amenity areas" throughout our City.  These areas were intended to enhance the appearance of our estates, not detract from them.  What measures do you propose to rectify this, and will Riverside be obliged to continue and sustain any improvement made when the transfer is completed?"

Councillor Ellis commented that the Action Plan was being drawn up by the Crime and Disorder Group.  The City Council is one Member of that Group which had been set up to help tackle a wide range of issues. The group recognised that the problems were anti-social problems and it was involved with co-ordinating the actions of various groups to address those issues.   He added that the Council’s Community Support Unit were looking to secure a mobile support van in order to provide a range of activities on the estates.

In response to further questions from Councillor Aldersey, Councillor Ellis commented that the Action Plan would be considered by the Council’s Overview and Scrutiny Committee, but the final plan from the problem solving exercise would not be released until it had first been considered by the Crime and Disorder Leadership Group.

With regard to Councillor Aldersey’s questions on amenity areas.  He pointed out that these came under the auspices of the Health and Wellbeing and Infrastructure Environment and Transport Portfolios.  Councillor Bloxham indicated that the amenity areas on the various housing estates would pass to the Carlisle Housing Association upon the transfer of the Council’s Housing Stock, and the funding available from the VAT savings could be used to enhance/maintain those amenity areas.  Councillor Prest indicated that he would send a written reply to Councillor Aldersey.

C.183/02

EXECUTIVE

Pursuant to Procedure Rule 11 Councillor Mitchelson moved and Councillor Firth seconded the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the Meeting of the Executive held on 2 and 30 September and 17 October 2002.

RESOLVED – (1) That subject to the references from the Executive regarding the Council’s Budget and Policy Framework being dealt with later in the meeting, the Minutes of the Meeting of the Executive held on 2 and 30 September and 17 October 2002 be received.

(2) That Councillor Stevenson (Portfolio Holder) for Finance and Resources forward Councillor Ms Watson a copy of the City Council’s formal response to the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister regarding the revision to the Grant Distribution System.

(3)  That Councillor Bloxham (Portfolio Holder for Health and Wellbeing) circulate to Members the report reference relating to the comments of the District Auditor with regards to the gap between costs and fees for Council services.

C.184/02
PORTFOLIO HOLDER REPORTS

A copy of Reports from the following Portfolio Holders were circulated prior to the meeting :

Community Activities

Health and Wellbeing

Corporate Resources

Policy and Performance Management

Finance and Resources

Promoting Carlisle

Ecomonic Prosperity

Infrastructure Environment and Transport

Members questioned individual Portfolio Holders on their reports.

RESOLVED – That the Reports of the Portfolio Holders be received.

C.185/02
OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY

(a)
Overview and Scrutiny Committee

Councillor Jefferson moved and it was seconded that the Minutes of the Meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee held on 26 September 2002 be received and adopted.

Councillor Jefferson also submitted his Chairman’s Report and drew Members attention to the training requirements for Overview and Scrutiny Members, and the identification of Lead Officers for Best Value Reviews.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee held on 26 September 2002 together with the Chairman’s Report be received and adopted.

(b)
Overview and Scrutiny Committee Community
Councillor Knapton moved and it was seconded that the Minutes of the Meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Community held on 29 August, 10 and 18 October 2002 be received and adopted.

Councillor Knapton also presented his Chairman’s Report .  Members questioned the Chairman on the reference in his report to the ongoing review of theatre provision for Carlisle and Councillor Knapton responded.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Community held on 29 August, 10 October and 18 October 2002 together with the Chairman’s Report be received and adopted.

(c)
Overview and Scrutiny Committee Corporate Resources

Councillor Guest moved and it was seconded that the Minutes of the Meetings of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Corporate Resources held on 5 September 2002 be received and adopted.

Councillor Guest also presented his Chairman’s Report.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Minutes of the Meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Corporate Resources and the Chairman’s Report be received and adopted.
(2) That Councillor Guest provide Councillor Ellis with a written answer to points raised under Minute CROS.113/02 Disabled/Ethnic Minority Employees Performance Indicators.

(d)
Overview and Scrutiny Committee Infrastructure
Councillor Mrs Mallinson moved and it was seconded that the Minutes of the Meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Infrastructure held on 12 September 2002, be received and adopted.

In the absence of the Chairman, Councillor Mrs Mallinson presented a report of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Infrastructure.  She drew Members attention to the forthcoming Special Meeting of the Committee to consider the Regeneration Best Value Review, and to the Subject Review of Tourism.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Infrastructure held on 12 September 2002 and the Report of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Infrastructure be received and adopted.

C.186 /02
LICENSING AND REGULATORY PANEL

Councillor Morton moved and it was seconded that the Minutes of the Meeting of the Licensing and Regulatory Panel held on 18 September and 16 October 2002 be received.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the Meetings of the Licensing and Regulatory Panel held on 18 September and 16 October 2002 be received.

C.187/02
DEVELOPMENT CONTROL COMMITTEE

Councillor Collier moved and it was seconded, that the Minutes of the Meetings of the Development Control Committee held on 10 September, 2 and 4 October 2002 be received.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the Meetings of the Development Control Committee held on 10 September, 2 and 4 October 2002 be received.

C.188/02
EMPLOYMENT PANEL

Councillor Firth moved and it was seconded that the Minutes of the Meeting of the Employment Panel held on 17 October 2002 be received.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the Meeting of the Employment Panel held on 17 October 2002 be received.

C.189/02
PROPOSALS FROM THE EXECUTIVE IN RELATION TO THE



COUNCIL’S BUDGET AND POLICY FRAMEWORK

(a)
Supplementary Estimate – Car Parking
Pursuant to Minute EX.294/02 consideration was given to a Report of the Director of Environment and Development regarding options for increasing parking capacity within the city.

Councillor Prest informed the Council that the Executive had endorsed the proposed strategy for a modest increase in parking capacity in the short term.  Councillor Prest moved and Councillor Stevenson seconded a request from the Executive that:

“The City Council agree a supplementary estimate of £123,000 capital funding to enable the measures identified in Phase 1 of the Parking Review as set out in Report EN.103/02 to be actioned.”

Councillor Bradley moved and Councillor Glover seconded an amendment to Councillor Prest’s motion by:

 The deletion of the above motion and substitution of the following:

“That the Council defer any decision so as to allow the bid to be considered with other capital bids as part of the budget process and consultation.”

Following discussion and voting thereon, the amendment of Councillor Mrs Bradley was not agreed.

Following further voting the motion of Councillor Prest as set out above was AGREED.

(b)
Treasury Policy Statement

Pursuant to Minute EX.303/02 consideration was given to a Report of the City Treasurer (Financial Memo 2002/03 No.54) regarding the Council’s Treasury Policy Statement for 2002/03.

Councillor Stevenson moved, Councillor Mitchelson seconded and it was AGREED that the Treasury Policy Statement for 2002/03 as set out in Financial Memo 2002/03 No.54 be adopted by the City Council as its Treasury Policy Statement up to 31 March 2003 without any further amendment.

(c)
Development Brief – The Cosmo Sites A & B 

Central Avenue Harraby  Carlisle

Consideration was given to a Report of the Director of Environment and Development on a Development Brief for the Cosmo, Central Avenue, Carlisle.  

Councillor Ellis moved, Councillor Collier seconded and it was AGREED that  Report EN.114/02 be received and adopted as Supplementary Planning Guidance for the land at the Cosmo Sites A and B, Central Avenue, Harraby, Carlisle.

C.190/02
ELECTORAL PILOT SCHEME

Pursuant to Minute EX.343/02 consideration was given to a Report of the Town Clerk and Chief Executive regarding possible participation in a Programme of Electoral Pilots in May 2003.

Councillor Ellis moved and it was seconded and AGREED that the City Council do not take part in the Programme of Electoral Pilots in May 2003.

C.191/02
CITY COUNCIL CONSTITUTION

Pursuant to Minute C.136/02(8), Councillor Mitchelson moved, Councillor Firth seconded and it was AGREED that :

(1)
the Council receive and approve the amended version of the City Council’s Constitution, which has been revised to reflect the New Organisational Structure of the Authority at Officer level, and to authorise the revised Constitution to be operative as from 1 December 2002.

(2)
That the Leader’s Scheme of Delegation which has been similarly amended and incorporated within the Constitution be received.

C.192/02
DECISIONS TAKEN AS A MATTER OF URGENCY

Pursuant to Rule 15(1) of the Overview and Scrutiny Procedure Rules, the City Solicitor and Secretary reported (TC.217/02) on decisions taken by the Executive at their meeting on 28 October 2002 which had been taken as a matter of urgency and were not subject to call-in.

RESOLVED – That the Report be noted.

C.193/02
COMMUNICATIONS

On behalf of the Council the Mayor passed on birthday greetings to Councillor Collier.

(The meeting ended at 8.40 pm)
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